CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Tretower Village Hall on 5 September 2019 at 1900hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr J Williams, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs HG Sweeting, Mrs S O’Brien and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs Mrs K Silk, Mrs L Doggett, FJ Morgan, RDH Jackson, CJ Morris, D Meyer and MAT Harbour.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were received.
Minutes of the meeting held at the Bwlch Village Hall on 4th July 2019 were confirmed and signed.
Matters Arising
1. Five Councils Liaison Meeting. The next meeting will be hosted by Crickhowell Town Council and has been postponed until November 2019.

2. Tree Strategy.  An email from One Voice Wales 12th June 2019 on behalf of the Woodland Trust asked all Councils if there were any trees in their communities that they would like to champion. The Bwlch W.I. chose the espaliered pear tree at Brynheulog, formerly Pear Tree Cottage as the nominated tree. 
Highways / Playgrounds
The latest newsletter about the Tretower Drainage works was distributed on 21st August 2019 and the A479 would be closed from 2nd – 6th September 2019 for the resurfacing work to be carried out. The anti-skid surface will be laid between the 9th – 13th September 2019.
There were several areas in Cwmdu which needed maintenance. The road from the Cwmdu church to the caravan site has been reported many times as the hedge cuttings are never picked up and as a result, the road is getting narrower.  The pavement from the Farmers Arms to the junction past the closed Cwmdu School is impassable because the hedge cuttings are never picked up. These points were reported again to the new Highways Supervisor on 19th June 2019. The Clerk had a reply on 25th June 2019 with a promise to look into the points that were reported. The Clerk is to check the Council area to see if these points had been sorted by the Highways department and report them again if necessary.
Correspondence

1. Letter 21st August 2019 Eluned Morgan, AM/AC Assembly member for Mid and West Wales with her latest newsletter for constituents in the Mid and West Wales Region.
2. Letter July 2019 Brecon Advice Centre asking for a donation. £100 agreed. Proposed by Cllr Mrs JE Block and Seconded by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting.
3. Letter 9th July 2019 Brecon Disabled Club thanking the Council for their donation.

4. Letter 1st August 2019 Dyfed-Powys Police and Crime Commissioner with a copy of his Annual Report for 2018-19.

5. Email 7th July 2019 Tretower Village Hall with thanks for the Council grant.

6. Email 12th July 2019 PAVO with details of the new Community Connector with PAVO within the Crickhowell area based in the Health Centre in Crickhowell.

7. Email 23rd August 2019 One Voice Wales with a Welsh Government survey about the sector’s use of digital mechanisms to engage, meet and share information with our communities. The Clerk is to complete the survey online and the Councillors confirmed some of the answers. 
8. Various requests for the Clerk to renew CADW pases for Tretower Court. The Clerk explained that the CADW free pass system for local residents had finished in January 2018. There was an application form for people to apply for CADW Monuments Passes at a cost and the Clerk was to send this form around to all Councillors.

The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails received from 9th July 2019 – 28th August 2019 for the 5th September 2019 meeting for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent.
Planning
1. Neuadd Fach. The weekly list of planning applications dated 8th March 2019 had a planning application for Neuadd Fach which the Council had not been informed about. The Clerk wrote to BBNPA for more information about this application. A reply from the Planning Services Supervisor informed the Council that this application is known as a Statutory Pre-application also known as a pre-planning enquiry.
2. Planning Application 18/16678/FUL – “Proposed separation of annex from host dwelling to form separate dwelling and removal of door shutters from ground floor windows.” At Studio at Castle Cottage, Cathedine, Brecon.  BBNPA letter 16th August 2019 gave permission for this application.
3. Planning Application 19/17629/FUL – 05/08/2019 – “Conversion of redundant outbuilding into holiday let and use of garage / stables for parking and stabling” at Wellfield, Old Road, Bwlch. The Clerk is to reply to BBNPA with the Councils comments by the 26/08/2019, however the Planning Officer kindly agreed an extension to reply by the day after the Council meeting – 06/09/2019.
4.  Planning Application 19/17721/LBC – 07/08/2019 - “Repair and alterations to the former listed threshing barn.” At Middle Gaer, Cwmdu, Crickhowell.  The Clerk is to reply to BBNPA with the Councils comments by 28/08/2019, however the Planning Officer kindly agreed an extension to reply by the day after the Council meeting – 06/09/2019.
5.  The Clerk had to purchase maps for the two planning applications from BBNPA on behalf of the Council for a cost of £7.10.
6. Tretower Court. Cllr D Meyer had previously been given a progress report on the plans associated with Tretower Court. The Clerk had written to BBNPA to ask about the planning application for the work being carried out at Tretower Court and was informed that the barn opposite the entrance to the Court was a Scheduled Ancient Monument (SAM) as well as a listed building. The letter from BBNPA informed the Council that CADW dealt with their own planning applications for Scheduled  Monument Consent rather than BBNPA. The Clerk was asked to write to CADW to ask them to keep the Community Council informed of their plans to be able to answer queries from the local residents of the community.
Accounts
1. Data Protection Agency Fee - £40.00
2. Brecon Advice Centre - £100.00

Proposed by Cllr  Mrs JE Block and Seconded by Cllr Mrs S O’Brien.  Carried
3. Audit – queries from the External Auditor. The Council had queries from the external auditor in relation to planning committees and the contract for the grass cutting. The Clerk read out the letter he had drafted as a response to the auditor’s queries and the Councillors agreed with the letter, which the Clerk sent together with additional enclosures.
The Council has received the Auditors report, which has issued the Council a qualified audit report. Details of the matters which have led to the qualification are detailed below:

The auditor noted that the Council extended an existing contract for grass cutting without going out to tender and has classed this as unlawful expenditure. The auditor goes on to state that Councils should always seek to get the best value for money possible. 

The Council accepts the qualified audit report but the Clerk as the Responsible Financial Officer (RFO) stated that the Council had kept the same contract for grass cutting for five years at the same price as the original tender price for 2014 /15. This must surely be obtaining the best value for money possible. The Council will, however put the contract out to tender for the next period.

4. VAT claim for refund of £1580.21 was completed online and then sent by post on 25th June 2019. The VAT refund was paid into the Councils bank account on 16th July 2019.
5. The Precept amount of £4000 was paid into the Councils bank account on 30th August 2019.
6. Bank Balance  -  £15048.54  –  Council - £9780.90  The War Memorial Restoration Fund stands at £5267.64. 
Playing Fields and Allotments 
The outdoor shelter in the playing fields had been refelted at a cost of £350.

Water Proposal for Allotments
The Clerk wrote to the PCC Property Department to get approval to go ahead with the proposed scheme to provide a water supply to the allotments. A reply from the PCC Valuer informed the Council that the request had been passed on to the Farms Manager who managed the Welsh Church Act Land Estate. 

Nothing had been heard about this so the Clerk wrote and asked for a progress report from the Farms Manager.
The Councillors stated that they were very pleased with the existing grass cutting contract and the price which had been fixed for several years. It was proposed that the contract be extended for 2019/20 and for 1920/21. There was a qualified audit report about the grass cutting contract and the Clerk is to arrange for a tender process for the next period of the contract.
The Clerk was to write to ask for the annual reports from the CSEG and the Allotment Society.The report from the CSEG was received on 22nd July 2019 and an update to the work being carried out was given by Cllr Mrs S O’ Brien and a new management plan was being produced.
Invite to the allotments for a get-together on 11th August 2019. Mr Gary Block,  Cllr Mrs JEB Block, the Clerk and Mrs G Doak attended.
Place Plans / Village Design Statement.

Place Plans and Village Design Statements were discussed at the LDP2 training session held in the Brecon Town Hall on Monday 5th August 2019 which the Clerk and Cllrs Mrs L Doggett and Mrs S O’Brien attended.
The Clerk asked the Principal Planning Officer for more information about the Place Plans and Design Statements and received a very comprehensive email with various briefs about them. The Clerk was to circulate the email to all Councillors and bring this item forward for the next agenda.
Bwlch War Memorial
The Council has received £1580.21 as the VAT Refund for 2018-19. The amount of £723.80 was ring fenced as War Memorial Maintenance Fund. The Fund now stands at £5267.64.
Email received from the Powys War memorial Project Officer informing the Council that an independent evaluation of the Powys War Memorial Project (PWMP) was being carried out by Wingspan Consulting and a survey link was on the email.
Chairman’s Comment

The Chairman wished to record the Council’s appreciation of the Clerk’s work in producing the audit report.

Meeting Closed at 2020Hrs.
